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Mr.Saldana was cunning, and no one liked him. 

Nobody dared to do anything against him since they needed him to earn a profit, and he 
had something to blackmail them. 

However, if he was going to use the same tactic on Nolan, then he was terribly wrong. 

Nolan looked at Kevin and said, “Hydra Lake is a great location in Hewston. 

Since you have a dispute with the people over there, you should consider taking them 
for yourself, Mr.Washington.” 

Kevin fell silent. 

Their meeting ended half an hour later. 

Nolan came out of the restaurant, and Quincy was waiting for him in front of the door. 

After Nolan got into the car, he asked, “How is the Saldanas’ situation?” 

“They’re pulling out of the business in Hewston.Mr.Saldana has gained a few million in 
profit there and is afraid of getting into trouble now.” 

After Quincy finished speaking, he asked, “Can we trust Mr.Washington, 
Mr.Goldmann?” 

Nolan loosened his tie and said, “It doesn’t matter if he’s trustworthy or not.The enemy’s 
enemy is my friend.The Eastern Business District has been monopolizing the market, 
and because of that, his business hasn’t been improving for years.Now that there’s a 
chance, do you think he’ll let it go?” 

Quincy did not say anything. 

‘Well, Mr.Saldana, it seems like you’ve picked the wrong opponent.You could’ve gone 
for other people, yet you chose Mr.Goldmann to be your opponent.Sure enough, 
Mr.Goldmann has been keeping a low profile for too long.Many people seem to have 
forgotten about his wrath” 

At 10:00 p.m., when the staff was closing the coffee shop for the day, two black-clad 
men barged into the coffee shop and said that they were looking for Ian. 

Ian came out of his office, and since he had just finished his job, he rolled his sleeves 
down slowly and asked calmly, “Can I help you?” 



“Mr.Saldana wants to see you.” 

Ian raised his eyebrows and asked his staff to go home first. 

When his staff was gone, he said, “I’m not free.” 

One of the men went closer and said, “Mr.Ian, if you’re not coming with us, then please 
don’t blame u s.” 

Ian’s face sank. 

Just when they were about to do something, he grabbed a wine bottle from the table 
and smashed it 0 n the man’s head without any hesitation. 

The man dropped to the floor and covered his head in agony. 

Blood was oozing out of his wound and streaming down his face. 

It was a horrible scene to look at. 

At that moment, Elaine came in and was stunned. 

She had just gotten off work and habitually passed by the coffee shop.She had seen 
that although the signboard of the coffee shop had been turned off, there was someone 
inside.She walked into the coffee shop because she saw Ian. 

It was just that she did not expect to witness the scene where Ian smashed the bottle on 
the man’s head. 

This side of Ian was the side she had never seen before. 

He portrayed himself to be a gentle yet poised man. 

She did not expect him to be so ruthless when it came to fighting. 

When Ian noticed Elaine standing by the door, he was stunned. 

However, the expression on his face remained the same as he threw what remained of 
the wine bottle into the trash can. 

“Go out.” 

He was talking to the men. 

The other man picked up his injured companion and said through gritted teeth, “Young 
Master Saidana, Mr.Saldana will hear about this.Hmph! Just you wait!” 



When they exited the coffee shop, Elaine turned her body sideways. 

Everything had happened too suddenly, and they didn’t notice Elaine. 

Both of them got into the car and drove away. 

Before Elaine could come around to her senses, Ian appeared in front of her and asked, 
“Did you see everything?” 

She was stunned. 

“Yeah.” 

“So, are you not leaving?” 

It was only then Elaine came around to her senses. 

“So, are you chasing me away, Mr.Saldana?” 

He did not say anything. 

After a short while, she asked again, “Did I see what I shouldn’t have seen, and you 
want to kill me?” 

Ian chuckled. 

“Are you not afraid at all?” 

Elaine looked at him and raised her eyebrows as she smiled, “We have no grudges 
against each other, so I’m sure you won’t hurt me.Besides, I’ve spent so much money in 
your shop.I’m your VIP customer.” 
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 Ian closed both the doors and replied, “Build on interest?” 

He cocked his head and looked at Elaine. 

“There isn’t a permanent interest in this world.” 

She did not say anything. 

He turned around to look at her and smiled. 



“Do you want to stay back and help me to clean up the mess, Ms.Xavier?” 

Elaine looked at the mess on the floor as well as the cups on the table that hadn’t been 
cleaned.She let out a chuckle suddenly and said, “I can’t believe that you’re asking your 
customer to help you clean your shop, Mr.Saldana.” 

He returned to the front desk and replied, “You’re not my customer now, and I’m not the 
boss.” 

In other words, since his shop was closed, she was not his “customer” anymore. 

Elaine then went forward and helped him clean the cups on the table. 

Although there were maids in her house, washing a cup or something was not difficult 
for her. 

She looked toward Ian, who was cleaning the sink, and asked, “Who were those two 
men? And did they just call you ‘Young Master Saldana’ just now?” 

Ian was momentarily stunned, and something flashed across his eyes. 

“I’m not a young master.” 

“Seems like you’re rather mysterious, Mr.Saldana.” 

“Are you interested in me?” 

He looked at her. 

She froze and chuckled. 

“Nobody likes a mysterious person, including me.” 

“Really?” 

I thought it was that kind of interest.” 

“What do you mean?” 

She was baffled. 

Ian smiled and replied, “Nothing.” 

After they finished cleaning up the mess, he turned off all the lamps except the ones on 
the wall. 



Then, both of them came out of the coffee shop. 

As she was walking, Elaine rubbed her wrist. 

She did not expect that washing some cups and plates would b e so tiring. 

Ian walked up to her side, keeping a rather comfortable distance from her, and said, “To 
express my gratitude, let me buy you a meal tomorrow.” 

She raised her head to look at him. 

The neon light backlighted his face, and the outline went from blurred to clear to deeply 
defined.She was stunned for a moment before quickly averting her gaze. 

“Tomorrow, huh?” 

“Yeah, tomorrow,” he replied. 

“Sure.” 

Elaine walked to her car and opened the door.She turned her head around to look at 
him as if she remembered something. 

“I get off work at 7:00 p.m.” 

After that, she drove her car and departed, leaving Ian to stand there as he watched her 
car disappear into the corner. 

The next day, at Blackgold… 

Kevin came to look for Nolan. 

After thinking for a night, he decided to work with Nolan. 

They signed the contract, and Nolan asked him how much he knew about them. 

He fell silent for a moment before replying, “I don’t know much about them.However, I’m 
familiar with the customers that had fallen into Juan’s scheme before.” 

Nolan leaned against the back of the chair and continued. 

“How about his family?” 

Kevin was stunned for a few seconds. 

“Are you going t o target his family?” 



“Well, just in case,” replied Nolan. 

It took Kevin a long while before he replied, “I’m not very familiar with Juan’s family.I just 
heard that he has a son.However, his son has some mental problems, and he has 
never mentioned him before to the public.” 

Many people suspected that Juan did not have a son because he had never attended 
any occasions with his son before. 

As for his wife, both of them had been estranged for years. 

Although they hadn’t gotten a divorce yet, their marriage was basically dead. 

“Where is his wife living?” 

“She’s staying in the Riverside Residential in Hewston.” 

Quincy came back into the office when Kevin left. 

“Are you looking for me, Mr.Goldmann?” 

Nolan gave the document to Quincy and said, “I want you to go to the Riverside 
Residential in Hewston and pay a visit to Mrs.Saldana.” 

The weather was hot and stuffy in the early autumn. 

Arain shower fell in the evening. 

As soon as Elaine got off work, she received a call from Ian. 

His white Range Rover was parked in the pouring rain, and it looked sparkling clean as 
if it had just been washed. 

Ian got out of the car, holding an umbrella.He was wearing a black trench coat and 
looked even more mysterious and melancholic on this rainy day. 

The rain splashed on his black leather shoes as he continued to walk under the eaves. 

He moved his umbrella over to her side and said, “Let’s go.” 

Elaine was stunned for a moment before walking under the umbrella. 

The umbrella was mostly slanted over her side. 

It protected her from the rain but exposed his shoulders and arms as well. 
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Elaine moved the umbrella to his side a little bit more and said, “Your shoulder and arm 
are all wet.” 

Ian squinted and replied, “It’s fine.” 

Sitting in the car, Elaine watched as he ran over to the driving side and got into the car. 

“You should’ve waited for me at the restaurant since it’s raining.” 

I She did not understand why he had gone to the extent of coming here to pick her up 
himself. 

“Well, I’m the one who wants to buy you dinner,” he replied as he buckled up. 

“So, I need to show some sincerity.” 

Elaine looked at him but did not say anything. 

Both of them walked into a restaurant. 

Although it was not an up-scaled restaurant, the ambiance was cozy and quiet. 

The waiter led them to their private room on the second floor and handed the menu to 
Elaine with a smile on his face. 

Elaine took the menu and looked at Ian. 

“Do you have any recommendations?” 

He looked at her and chuckled. 

“Well, it depends on what you want to eat, Ms.Xavier.” 

Elaine then ordered the dishes under the explanation of the waiter. 

After the waiter left, she looked around and commented, “I like this place.It’s quiet.” 

After all, most restaurants were noisy and filled with people. 

Ian smiled and replied, “That’s what everyone said after they came here.” 



She looked at Ian and asked, “In other words, you’ve brought many people here before, 
Mr.Saldana?” 

“Yeah,” Ian replied, “Customers, colleagues, bosses »” 

He poured himself a cup of tea and looked at her with a smile on his face. 

“Does that count?” 

Elaine was stunned.She responded to him with a smile and did not say anything. 

“Ian, it’s really you!” 

A muscular man appeared outside of the private room. 

He was holding a walkie-talkie, and it seemed t o Elaine that he was the manager of this 
restaurant.He walked over to talk to Ian for a while before his gaze fell on Elaine. 

“Girlfriend?” 

Ian’s hand holding the cup froze for a moment before he replied, “Nope.We’re just 
friends.” 

Elaine nodded and smiled at the man as well. 

The man patted his shoulder and continued. 

“I thought she was your girlfriend.By the way, I couldn’t believe you would resign.You 
could be promoted to deputy director if you worked for another two years.” 

However, it seemed like Ian did not want to answer his question. 

“But your job is dangerous.Being an undercover agent isn’t easy, and you’ll lose your 
life at the slightest slip-up.I truly admire you from the bottom of your heart.Although it’s a 
pity that you’ve resigned, it’s also a good thing since you can finally live a normal 
life.You can get a wife and get married.” 

Ian chuckled. 

“I didn’t know that you’re so talkative.” 

The man put his arm on his shoulder and continued. 

“Well, it has been a long time since we last saw each other.If I hadn’t seen your name 
on the booking list ..” 



He suddenly paused and looked at Elaine. 

As if he realized something, he said to her apologetically, “I’m sorry, miss.I just can’t 
help myself.” 

Elaine replied with a smile, “It’s fine.” 

At that moment, Ian’s phone rang, and he went out to answer the call. 

“Sir, you just said that Mr.Saldana was an undercover agent?” 

Elaine had been feeling that he was mysterious and was curious about him. 

The man asked in return. 

“I thought you’re friends? Did Ian not tell you before?” 

“Well, I wouldn’t say we’re friends.” 

Elaine said after she thought for a while, “I’m a guest in his coffee shop.” 

“I see…” replied the man. 

Seeing that Elaine was curious about Ian, he continued with a smile. 

“It has been a long time.After Ian graduated from the police academy, he was assigned 
to the narcotics department on the eastern side. 

At that time, he was a hot-blooded young man. 

In order to gain the boss’ trust, he became an undercover agent and joined the drug 
smugglers. 

He was successful, and the boss trusted him a lot. 

“The boss didn’t suspect him at all, and Ian successfully raided all eight drug 
possession sites and destroyed all of them in just two years.After that, he was assigned 
to the serious crime unit in Rowel City.Due to his excellent performance, he went to the 
ministry and soon became the higher-ups’ undercover agent, and he would be sent to 
the side of those corrupted bigwigs.” 
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Elaine was shocked after listening to the man’s narration.She did not expect that Ian 
was used to being an undercover agent at all. 

Being an undercover agent indeed was a dangerous job. 

Once they were busted, their life would be in danger. 

When she first met Ian, he was gentle and exuded a scholarly aura. 

She thought he was just an ordinary owner of a coffee shop until she saw with her own 
eyes last night he used a bottle to crack the man’s head without any hesitation. 

The man looked at Elaine and grinned. 

“Honestly, I really thought you were Ian’s girlfriend.After all, all the people he’s ever 
brought here were men.” 

“None of them were women?” 

“Nope, but I can understand why.” 

The man threw his arms up and shrugged. 

Then, he said worriedly, “When he was an undercover agent, he could barely keep 
himself alive, so he couldn’t be bothered with other people.Once people like him fall in 
love, it’s similar to having a weakness that the enemy can exploit. 

“Nobody could catch him for so many years when he was an undercover agent because 
he did not have anything to worry about.” 

Elaine listened to the man but did not say anything. 

He was right. 

An undercover agent was a special profession. 

Once they became emotionally attached to someone, they would easily be dragged 
down and distracted. 

If they got targeted by their enemy, it would put them in great danger. 

Ian returned to the private room after finishing the call. 

The man got up and grinned at him. 

“You’re back.Well, I need to return to my workstation.” 



He turned his head around and waved his hand at Elaine. 

The waiter came in with their food as soon as he went out. 

The man said something to the waiter, and the latter nodded. 

After serving the dishes, he brought them a bottle of red wine. 

Apparently, it was a gift from that man. 

Elaine picked up the wine bottle and took a look at it. 

“It seems like you have a good friend.” 

Ian looked at her and asked, “What did he tell you just now?” 

As Elaine poured the wine, she replied, “He told me about you.” 

When Elaine saw Ian fall silent as if he was thinking about something, she explained, “I 
asked him about you.After all, I was just curious.” 

He chuckled. 

“Seems like you’re really interested in m e, Ms.Xavier.” 

“Well, can I not?” Elaine asked him back. 

“Sure, you can,”he replied. 

Elaine shook the glass and glanced at him. 

“It seems t o me that you’re at the age where you should forma family.Are you not 
planning to get married at all, Mr.Saldana?” 

It was normal for a man not to get married in his 30s 0 r 40s. 

However, they should at least have a girlfriend, especially someone like Jan. 

He was handsome, mature, and had a strong physique. 

To marry or not to marry was a personal choice, but not having a girlfriend was a little 
strange. 

With his appearance, he should be very popular amongst women. 

Even though rich women might prefer pretty boys, young girls liked a man like him a lot. 



Ian asked in a low voice, “Are you urging me to get married?” 

She was stumped and said, “I’m just asking.” 

Ian took a sip of wine and lifted his eyelids to look at her. 

“What about you then, Ms.Xavier? Why have you not gotten married?” 

Elaine was stunned and lowered her head. 

To the public, she was a spinster since she was already 31, and it would be risky if she 
wanted a baby afterward. 

However, that was not what she wanted.She did not want to live an ordinary life or be 
like her mother, who had lived a miserable life.She might be unable to do it if she had to 
give up her career.She parted her lips and said, “A married woman has n o freedom.” 

They needed to take care of their kids and their families. 

Every small thing in life would become a “shackle” that chained the woman down. 

Ian looked at her for a while and asked, “What about a marriage of convenience?” 

She was stumped for a moment before chuckling. 

“Using marriage to get what you want won’t last long.” 

Ian placed his arm on the back of her chair and leaned closer to her. 

“I mean you and me.” 
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Elaine was stunned.She jerked her head up and looked into his deep-set eyes in 
astonishment.She took a deep breath and asked, “You are messing with me, right, 
Mr.Saldana?” 

‘A marriage of convenience? With him? A man who I’ve only seen a few times and 
known for less than half a month?’ He fixed his gaze at her and continued in a calm 
voice. 

“I’ll give you all the freedom you want after our marriage.You can do whatever you 
want.” 



Elaine fell silent for a long while. 

“Are you talking about a deal? Like a fake marriage?” 

He lowered his head, and although he did not say anything, Elaine knew what he was 
trying to say. 

“Why me?” asked Elaine. 

Ian retracted his gaze and turned his eyes to look at the wine glass. 

“You don’t want to be bound by marriage, and I don’t like other people to tell me what to 
do in my life.If I have to make a choice, I think you’re a very suitable person, Ms.Xavier.” 

Elaine did not say anything. 

A marriage of convenience… 

In other words, they would get what they wanted and needed. 

Although they would be a couple on the marriage certificate, they would not be related 
to each other.She never wanted to get married. 

This was because she had her own goal in life. 

A woman could live her life freely without getting married. 

No matter how the world looked at her, she was going to live the life she wanted. 

She rested her forehead with her hand and smiled mischievously. 

“What if you come across a woman in your life? Are you not worried that she might not 
like i t when she finds out you’re married?” 

He was stunned, and a figure flitted across his mind before disappearing into 
oblivion.He took a sip of wine and replied, “Don’t worry.It won’t happen.” 

Elaine frowned and looked at him speechlessly. 

‘Why is he so sure that it won’t happen?’ Cocking his head, he looked at her with a faint 
smile o n his face and said,  

“However, you can let me know if you come across a man that you like.” 

She chuckled and picked up the wine glass. 



As she shook the glass in her hand, she said, “I’m the daughter of a businessman.Even 
if I’m going to have a marriage of convenience, I need to get some of the benefits I 
deserve.” 

She did not know why he wanted to have a marriage o f convenience with her, but she 
did not want to get taken advantage of. 

Ian was stunned and seemed to be a little surprised by her. 

A smile tugged at the corner of his lips as he said, “How about 5% of the Synergy 
Group’s shares? Is that enough?” 

Elaine nearly choked on the wine she just swallowed and looked at him in disbelief. 

“You’re giving me shares?” 

He ran his finger over the rim of the glass and added, “5% of the Synergy Group should 
be enough, right?” 

“What is your relationship with the Synergy Group?” 

She had heard of the Synergy Group before. 

It was a large corporation in Hewston, but Juan Saldana was someone that even her 
father was very wary of. 

If even her father was not willing to do business with Juan, one could imagine how bad 
Juan’s reputation was in the industry. 

‘Hold on a second. 

Saldana… 

Isn’t Juan one of the Saldanas? Besides, those two men called him “Young Master 
Saldana” that night… 

What is his relationship with Juan?’ Ian replied flatly, “Well, if you say we’re related, 
we’re not really related.If you say we’re not related, we’re somehow related.” 

Elaine did not know what he was talking about at all. 

After finishing their meal, they came out of the restaurant. 

The rain had stopped. 

The dark night was dyed with neon lights, and the wind was cold. 



Ian drove the car to the entrance, and she went inside. 

He started the engine, and they left in the car. 

When they arrived at the gate of the Xavier mansion, Ian turned his head to look at her. 

There was a smile on his face as he said, “If you make up your mind, you can come and 
look for me anytime you want.” 

Elaine was stumped for a moment, but she still got out of the car in the end.She 
watched as the car disappeared from her vision before she went inside her house. 

Edward was reading a newspaper in the living room. 

He lifted his head and asked, “Why are you so late today?” 

At the same time, Jenna came out with a plate of fruits in her hand. 

She placed the plate on the table and said with a smile, “Maybe Elaine worked 
overtime? That’s why she’s late tonight.” 

Edward did not say anything. 

Elaine put her purse on the couch and replied, “Nope.I just went out to have dinner with 
a friend of mine.” 

After sitting on the couch, she picked up a slice of apple and asked, “Dad, does 
Mr.Saldana have a son?” 
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